CENTRAL STOCKPORT AREA COMMITTEE

Meeting: 22 April 2021

At: 6.00 pm

PRESENT

Councillor Dickie Davies (Chair) in the chair; Councillor Kerry Waters (Vice-Chair); Councillors Sheila Bailey, Philip Harding, Amanda Peers, Andy Sorton, Charlie Stewart, Wendy Wild and Matt Wynne.

1. MINUTES

The Minutes (copies of which had been circulated) of the meeting held on 11 March 2021 were approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair.

2. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillors and officers were invited to declare any interests they had in any of the items on the agenda for the meeting.

The following interest was declared:-

Personal Interest

Councillor Interest

Matt Wynne Agenda item 11 - Booth Street/Bergara Close Traffic

Regulation Order as he was in the process of purchasing a shared ownership house in the area with Stockport Homes.

3. URGENT DECISIONS

No urgent decisions were reported.

4. COMMUNITY ENGAGEMENT

(i) Chair's Announcements

The Chair of the Area Committee, Councillor Dickie Davies, thanked Members and Officers and Members of the Committee for their valuable contributions to the work of the Committee over the past Municipal Year.

(ii) Neighbourhood Policing

In his absence of Inspector Ian Ashenden, the Area Committee was provided with responses to questions which had been submitted by Members prior to the meeting:-

The following comments were made/issues raised:

- An update was provided on some staff changes to the Central Stockport
 Neighbourhood Police Team. Members commented on the valuable work carried
 out by PCSO Gunther Bauer and wished him a long and happy retirement.
- Members noted that Greater Manchester Police were working hard to improve communication, showcase good work and promote important crime prevention messages.
- Concern continued to be caused by off road bikes being driven illegally and in an
 anti-social manner. Members were advised that additional support had been
 received in Stockport from Officers working on Operation Camenca. Some vehicles
 had been seized and a further update would be provided as soon as possible.
 Officers were also aware of the issues around Douglas Road in Davenport. Greater
 Manchester Police had been successful in bringing in additional resources to try
 and resolve the issue.
- It was vital that agencies continue to work collaboratively in order to tackle issues of anti-social behaviour. There was a weekly multi-agency meeting to focus on key issues across the borough in relation to anti-social behaviour and youth nuisance.
- In response to a Member's question, the Committee was updated on anti-social behaviour issues in Brinnington. Members welcomed the update and hoped that the information relating to injunctions and curfews would help to reassure residents that measures were being undertaken to try and combat the anti-social behaviour.
- In response to a Member's question, Members were advised that there had been significant improvements around Greater Manchester Police's online serves and most of the feedback had been positive. A request had been submitted to Greater Manchester Police's Operational Communications Branch for an update on the 101 service and when a response was received it would be reported to the Committee.
- Members were advised that the police were aware of continuing concerns relating
 to incidents with buses and bus drivers in the area. Officers would continue to work
 with Stagecoach and investigate the incidents that were brought to their attention.
 There was an increased police presence in the area and patrol plans were in place.
 It was hoped that this would provide some reassurance to bus drivers and their
 families and to users of public transport.

RESOLVED – That the report be noted.

(iii) Public Question Time

Members of the public were invited to put questions to the Chair of the Area Committee on any matters within the powers and duties of the Area Committee, subject to the exclusions set out in the Code of Practice.

One public question was submitted requesting an update on the situation regarding the former Adswood Hotel public house on Adswood Lane West, Adswood.

Members were advised that since a similar question was asked of this Committee in February of this year, a planning application seeking confirmation that a lawful start has been made on the site in respect of a new 60 bed care home granted planning permission under ref: DC/066750, has been submitted to the Local Planning Authority. This application remains undetermined and was currently being assessed by Officers.

In addition a further planning application seeking a non-material amendment to the description of the previously approved care home development had recently been submitted to the Local Planning Authority. This application, which would not change the previously approved drawings or planning conditions relating to DC/066750, remained undetermined and was being assessed by Officers.

Officers appreciated that the site was located within the Cale Green Conservation Area, but in light of the above applications currently being considered, do not believe that further intervention is justified at this time.

(iv) Petitions

Councillor Wendy Wild reported on the receipt of an online petition containing 81 signatories requesting the installation of speed humps around Adder Park in Adswood, particularly on Bexhill Road and Rostherne Road, as there were concerns relating to dangerous and erratic driving in and around the park.

Councillor Sheila Bailey reported on the receipt of an online petition which had been signed by 272 signatories which requested the Council to look at both short-term and long term measures to deal with incidents of dangerous driving in Edgeley and Cheadle Heath.

RESOLVED – That the petitions be referred to the Corporate Director (Place) and Deputy Chief Executive for investigation and Ward Councillors be requested to raise the issues with Highways Officers at their regular meetings.

(v) Open Forum

In accordance with the Code of Practice no organisation had indicated that they wished to address the Area Committee as part of the Open Forum arrangements.

5. DEVELOPMENT APPLICATIONS

No development applications were submitted.

6. PLANNING APPEALS, ENFORCEMENT APPEALS & ENFORCEMENT NOTICES

A representative of the Strategic Head of Service & Monitoring Officer (Legal & Democratic Governance) submitted a report (copies of which had been circulated) listing any outstanding or recently determined planning appeals and enforcement action within the area represented by the Central Stockport Area Committee.

The following comments were made/issues raised:

 Members requested a further update on 287 Wellington Road South, Heaviley as the building was falling into further disrepair on a daily basis.

RESOLVED – That the report be noted.

7. CALL FOR BROWNFIELD SITES 2021

A representative of the Strategic Head of Service (Legal & Democratic Governance and Monitoring Officer) submitted a report of the Corporate Director (Place) & Deputy Chief Executive (copies of which had been circulated) confirming that the Council has launched a "call for brownfield sites" to support work on the new Local Plan and providing more information on the activities taking place to promote the current call for brownfield sites exercise.

The following comments were made/issues raised:

- Concerns were raised relating to the amount of development that was currently taking place in already densely populated areas. Members requested reassurance that more brownfield sites on the outskirts of the Borough would also be considered.
- The call for brownfield sites did not just relate to housing but also the need to consider employment.
- With regard to residential development, the emphasis should be on good quality, affordable housing.

RESOLVED – That the report be noted.

8. DERELICT SITES IN THE EDGELEY AND CHEADLE HEATH WARD

A representative of the Corporate Director (Place) and Deputy Chief Executive submitted a report (copies of which had been circulated) which set out the current situation with regard to derelict sites in the Edgeley and Cheadle Heath Ward, including, Lesley Wright House on Stockport Road, the corner of Kent Road/Stockport Road, Cheadle Heath and the Springmount Mill site.

The following comments were made/issues raised:

- The land at Kent Road, Edgeley has been derelict for approximately ten years and this has caused problems for people who lived in this area. There had been several planning permissions on the site, all of which had expired. The current planning permission ran out in September and it was hoped that at this point some decisions could be taken about its future.
- Similarly, Springmount Mill has been derelict for approximately three years and there had been issues with keeping the site in good order as it attracted anti-social behaviour.
- A large bonfire had been set alight at the site of St Augustine's Church in Cheadle Heath and this had caused a number of issues to local residents.
- These sites could all be used to provide much needed housing in the area rather than being left derelict.
- Members commented that they did not feel that the report moved the situation forward and it maybe that a more proactive response was necessary involving the use of compulsory purchase powers.

RESOLVED – That the report be noted and that reports on the derelict sites in the Edgeley and Cheadle Heath Ward be submitted to the Area Committee on a regular basis until such time as there was significant progress.

9. RESIDENT PARKING POLICY UPDATE

A representative of the Corporate Director (Place) & Deputy Chief Executive submitted a report (copies of which had been circulated) detailing the updated Residents Parking Policy that had been approved by the Cabinet in December 2020.

The following comments were made/issues raised:

- Concerns were expressed relating to the charges to ward budgets as there may be higher demand in some areas particularly those with a high proportion of terraced housing where there could often be issues with regard to on-street parking. Some wards were likely to struggle to meet the costs of all the proposed schemes.
- Commuter traffic was causing a lot of issues particularly in the Manor ward. It was felt that this should be addressed as a Boroughwide problem and the costs shared more fairly.
- Members requested that a breakdown of consultation costs be provided.
- In response to a Member's question, the Area Committee was advised that there
 would not be a cost to an individual Ward for the initial consultation, it would only be
 if matters moved to a formal part of the process.
- Members felt it was important that residents' support for the schemes was gained before any monies were sought from the Area Committees.

RESOLVED – That the report be noted.

10. BRAMHALL LANE - TRAFFIC UPDATE

A representative of the Corporate Director (Place) and Deputy Chief Executive submitted a report (copies of which had been circulated) which updated Members regarding traffic and the speed of vehicles on Bramhall Lane in the Davenport and Cale Green Ward. The report further provided an update on actions to assess the level of speeding through the shopping area; an update on the installation of the planned Speed Indicator Device (SID), and a proposed approach to developing an active neighbourhood scheme in the area.

The following comments were made/issues raised:

- It was clarified that the Speed Indicator Device on Bramhall Lane could be installed straightaway.
- In relation to the timings of the speed surveys, they seemed to be at times when
 more commuter traffic was on the road which could affect the speed of the traffic.
 The problems seemed to be more pronounced at weekends and outside of
 commuter times and it was enquired whether the surveys could be conducted over
 a wider time period.
- Members were keen to explore the possibility of an active neighbourhood.
- A Member enquired whether there would there be any merit in moving the speed limit to 20 mph. In response, Members were advised that certain areas were being considered for this, particularly near shopping areas. Additional crossing facilities were also being considered.

RESOLVED – (i) That the report be noted.

- (ii) That the update regarding the Speed Indicator Device be noted.
- (iii) That the proposed approach to exploring an active neighbourhood in the area be noted and that Members meet with Officers to provide support in identifying local stakeholders and interested parties for involvement in initial scoping discussions.

11. BOOTH STREET / BERGARA CLOSE - TRAFFIC REGULATION ORDER

A representative of the Strategic Head of Service (Legal & Democratic Governance and Monitoring Officer) submitted a report of the Corporate Director (Place) and Deputy Chief Executive (copies of which had been circulated) seeking approval to implement a Traffic Regulation Order to install No Waiting at Any Time restrictions at the turning head of Bergera Close to aid turning at this point for large vehicles and approval to implement a Traffic Regulation Order to include Bergera Close in the Match Day Event Parking Zone 4.

RESOLVED – (1) That the Area Committee be minded to approve the statutory legal advertising of the following Traffic Regulation Order on Bergara Close, Edgeley, the associated legal/lining works to be funded by the developer as part of the planning conditions (Section 38 Agreement):-

Part I

No Waiting at Any Time

South westerly side - from a point adjacent to the southern boundary of plot 31 on the South Westerly kerb line on Bergara Close for a distance of 70 metres in a south easterly direction to a point with the boundary adjacent to the pedestrian/cycleway access of the North easterly kerb line.

Part II

Resident Permit Holders Only on First Team Match days or 1st Team Rugby Match, 1st August to 31st May, noon – 5.30pm or 5.30pm – 10pm (Match Day Event Parking Zone 4):

Bergara Close - from the intersection of the southern kerb line of Mercian Way on both sides to its southern extents including the western arm and southern extents. (its full Adopted extents).

(2) That approval be given to the statutory legal advertising of the Traffic Regulation Order and, subject to no objections being received within twenty one days from the advertisement date, the Order be made.

12. HOLLYWOOD PARK/GRENVILLE STREET/BLOOM STREET JUNCTION - BOLLARDS

A representative of the Strategic Head of Service (Legal & Democratic Governance and Monitoring Officer) submitted a report of the Corporate Director (Place) and Deputy Chief

Executive (copies of which had been circulated) seeking approval to install seven bollards on the northern footway area at the junction of Bloom Street and Grenville Street, Edgeley, in order to prevent parking on the footway

RESOLVED – That approval be given to the installation of seven bollards on the northern footway area at the junction of Bloom Street and Grenville Street, Edgeley, in order to prevent parking on the footway, as shown on Drawing No. NM18-6346-00 attached to the report (Appendix A), at a cost of £3,317.30 to be funded from the Area Committee's Delegated Budget (Edgeley and Cheadle Heath Ward allocation).

13. STOCKPORT ROAD/SANDOWN ROAD, EDGELEY - BOLLARDS

A representative of the Strategic Head of Service (Legal & Democratic Governance and Monitoring Officer) submitted a report of the Corporate Director (Place) and Deputy Chief Executive (copies of which had been circulated) seeking approval to install six bollards on both sides of the controlled crossing point of the footway on Stockport Road, between Sandown Road /Kent Road, to prevent overrunning of the footway in order to park on the footway.

RESOLVED – That approval be given to the installation of six bollards on both sides of the controlled crossing point of the footway on Stockport Road, between Sandown Road/Kent Road, Edgeley, in order to prevent the illegal use of the footway by motorists and prevent parking, as shown on Drawing No. NM1-6345-00 attached to the report (Appendix A), at a cost of £2,978.80 to be funded from the Area Committee's Delegated Budget (Edgeley and Cheadle Heath Ward allocation).

14. ST LESMO ROAD, EDGELEY - BOLLARDS

A representative of the Strategic Head of Service (Legal & Democratic Governance and Monitoring Officer) submitted a report of the Corporate Director (Place) and Deputy Chief Executive (copies of which had been circulated) seeking approval to install six bollards around the left hand side of the junction of St. Lesmo Road and Edgeley Road, Edgeley, in order to protect pedestrians and assets.

RESOLVED – That approval be given to the installation of six bollards on both sides of the controlled crossing point of the footway on Stockport Road, between Sandown Road/Kent Road, Edgeley, in order to prevent the illegal use of the footway by motorists and prevent parking, as shown on Drawing No. NM1-6345-00 attached to the report (Appendix A), at a cost of £2,978.80 to be funded from the Area Committee's Delegated Budget (Edgeley and Cheadle Heath Ward allocation).

15. EDGELEY FOLD, EDGELEY - BOLLARDS

A representative of the Strategic Head of Service (Legal & Democratic Governance and Monitoring Officer) submitted a report of the Corporate Director (Place) and Deputy Chief Executive (copies of which had been circulated) seeking approval to install nine bollard posts on the footway to the right of the crossing point of Edgeley Fold/Edgeley Road and to extend the access protection markings on the opposite side of the road to join the small gap between them.

RESOLVED – That approval be given to the installation of nine bollard posts on the footway to the right of the crossing point of Edgeley Fold/Edgeley Road, Stockport, and extend the access protection markings on the opposite side of the road outside numbers 42 and 44 Edgeley Road in order to close the small gap between them. The proposals are shown on drawing no. NM1-6342-00 attached to the report and the costs of works is £4,468.19 to be funded from the Area Committee's Delegated Budget (Edgeley and Cheadle Heath Ward allocation).

16. PROGRESS ON AREA COMMITTEE DECISIONS

A representative of the Strategic Head of Service and Monitoring Officer (Legal and Democratic Governance) submitted a report (copies of which had been circulated) updating the Area Committee on progress since the last meeting on decisions taken by the Area Committee and the current position on Ward Flexibility Funding.

RESOLVED – That the report be noted.

The meeting closed at 7.29 pm